AT THE PUBLIC MEETING

of the Town Board of the Town of Newburgh held

at 1496 Route 300 in said township at 7:00 p.m.

on the 17th day of March, 2014

Present


Gilbert J. Piaquadio, Deputy Supervisor and Councilman



George A. Woolsey, Sr., Councilman





Elizabeth J. Greene, Councilwoman




           
Paul I. Ruggiero, Councilman

Also Present

Mark C. Taylor, Attorney for the Town



James Osborne, Town Engineer



Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk



Jeanne M. Patterson, Deputy Town Clerk

      Meeting called to order at 7:07 p.m.


1. ROLL CALL
The results of the Roll Call appear above.
2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG
 Jackson Galati, a member of Boy Scout Troop 007, led us in the pledge to the flag.

3. MOMENT OF SILENCE

4. CHANGES TO AGENDA


Delete 13A. Hiring of Part Time Animal Control Officer

Add new 16E.  Interfund Transfer

5. APPROVAL OF AUDIT
MOTION to approve audit in the amount of $702,023.78 made by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.  There were no exceptions.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.
6. SWEARING IN of New Part Time Police Officers
Town Clerk Zarutskie swore in Talia Badillo, Michael Hansen, and Lee Slaughter as new part time police officers. They were approved by the Town Board on March 3, with a start date of March 17.
7. REPORTS FROM DEPARTMENT HEADS

Michael Clancy, Chief of Police, said that the Police Department is making statistical advances over last year. Two full time officers were hired in November and one more in January.  Accordingly, total manpower is greater than one year ago.  Statistically, production has gone up.  There was a 205 drop in crime for the month of February 2014, but this is most likely due to the cold.  Traffic tickets are up over last year.  There was a homicide in February.  It was an unfortunate incident which affected many people.
Debbie Smith, Receiver of Taxes, (for January) said we collected money for property taxes and receipts were mailed to residents who are bank coded.  The Town was made whole on January 29 ($22,886,542.27).  We adjusted property taxes for residents for whom we received a court order or SCAR (Small Claims Assessment Review), a total of 32.  There were a total of 19 pilots mailed out of which we have received payment for 18.  A T & T, which has a storage shed located at the Stewart Industrial Park, has not yet paid, but has been notified via e mail, regular mail, and by telephone.  The sewer bond bills were mailed out on January 15.  Money was collected for water and sewer accounts and bond accounts.  Water bills were mailed to the Town of Marlboro for the months of January and February.  Finals for the water and sewer account and high bill complains were taken.  (For February) Sewer bonds were mailed on February 25.  Walmart was faxed their outside user agreement and mailed us back a check in the amount of $7,687.50.  The bank coding has been completed for January and February.  All four checking accounts have been reconciled and balanced for January and February.

Todd DePew, Highway Superintendent, says that since the day of the first snowfall (Dec. 9), over 25,000 miles have been put on our plow trucks.  The Mill House Road pipe installation will be progressing soon, and the River Road realignment should be completed by April 15.
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John Venezia, Assessor, said that the deadline for exemptions (STAR, veterans and seniors) was March 1 and has now passed.  He praises his new employees, Nancy and Laura, who are dedicated to the people of the Town as well as to each other.
James LaColla, Fleet Maintenance, said this winter was especially severe which presented a handful of problems.  The new police cars are now in and more have been ordered.

John Platt, Commissioner of Public Works, says he doesn’t remember ever a winter as severe as this one.  We had sub zero weather every day for a week straight the first week in March, and that is to the best of his memory without precedent.  The fire hydrants took a severe beating from snow plows and from the weather itself.  Work is needed at the South Dix Avenue pump station.
Robert Petrillo, Commissioner of Parks, Recreation and Conservation, reported that despite the cold, snowy winter, we have had 2,505 visitors at Chadwick Lake Park since the beginning of the year.  Registration for Kiddie Kamp, Adventure Club, and Teen Camp is set for Saturday, March 29 from 9 a.m. to 11:30 a.m.  A limited number of children can still be accepted.  Registration for Camp Chadwick and all summer programs is set for March 31.  A maximum of 130 registrations will be accepted.

James Osborne, Town Engineer said he is working with Todd DePew on highway maintenance.

8. RESIGNATION OF TOWN ACCOUNTANT
With deep regret, the Board received a letter of resignation from Jacqueline Calarco, Town Accountant.

MOTION to accept the resignation of Jacqueline Calarco, with an effective date of April 2.

Motion made by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved   4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.
9. PERSONNEL: Request for approval to call for Civil Service list for Municipal Accountants

MOTION to request the civil service list for municipal accountants from Orange County, made by Councilman Ruggiero, seconded by Councilman Woolsey.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved   4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.
10. ASSESSMENT REVIEW BOARD:  Reappointment of William Wiseman
MOTION to reappoint William Wiseman to the Assessment Review Board, for the term expiring on September 30, 2018.  Motion made by Councilwoman Greene and seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved   4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.
11. POLICE: Contract with Orange County to be able to participate in training
MOTION to approve the Resolution of the Town Board Authorizing Execution and Delivery of Inter-Municipal Agreement Between the Town of Newburgh and the County of Orange for Advanced Law Enforcement Rapid Response Training (“ALEERT”) Program.  Motion made by Councilwoman Greene and seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.
12. HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT:

A.  Hiring of Full Time Employees

Request submitted by Highway Superintendent Todd DePew to hire Patrick McVeigh, Felton Newkirk, and Frank Maher as full time employees.  McVeigh and Newkirk have CDL permits and Maher has a CDL license.  All three have been working as seasonal employees to date.

All will have a start date of March 27.

MOTION to hire these three seasonal employees as full time employees, made by Councilman Woolsey and seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved   4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.
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B.  Motor Equipment Operators

Superintendent DePew further requested that two employees, Richard Detoro and Tommaso Tompkins, be qualified as Motor Equipment Operators, with a start date of March 27.  Motion made by Councilman Woolsey and seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved:   4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.
13. ANIMAL CONTROL:

A. Hiring of Part Time Animal Control Officer
No action was taken on this request at this time.
B. Hiring of Part Time Animal Shelter Helper

Chantel Haight, Animal Control Supervisor, is asking that Jennifer Cronk be approved as a part time Animal Shelter Helper to replace Guy Venezke who resigned.  Ms. Cronk’s approval is contingent upon her pre-employment physical, PPD, drug/alcohol testing and paperwork.  If these conditions are fulfilled on time, Ms. Cronk can begin work on March 27.

MOTION to hire Jennifer Cronk as a part time animal shelter helper made by Councilwoman Greene and seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.
C. T-94 Withdrawal
Chantel Haight requests that the canine and feline veterinary services from the Newburgh Veterinary Hospital for the months of January and February be paid from the T-94 account. The total amount of $1,588.

MOTION to pay the veterinary services bill in the amount of $1,588 from the T-94 account made by Councilman Ruggiero and seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.
D.   Report on Inspection from New York State

Acting Supervisor Piaquadio is pleased to present a report from the New York State Department of Agriculture and Markets stating that a recent inspection of our animal shelter has been performed by their Division of Animal Industry.  Our shelter received a perfect rating as a result of this inspection.
14. RECREATION DEPARTMENT:

A. Approval of Asbestos Survey at Baxter Property
MOTION to approve quote of $3,665 from Hudson Valley Environmental to perform pre-demolition asbestos survey at the Baxter property.  Motion made by Councilwoman Greene and seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.
B. Fireworks Bid
Commissioner Robert J. Petrillo of the Parks, Recreation and Conservation Department, recommends Legion Fireworks be awarded the contract for the fireworks display on Community Day, July 3.  This is despite the fact that their quote was $100 more than that from Young Explosives.  We have utilized Legion Fireworks over the past three years and have had excellent experiences with them.  The display has been of very high quality. Legion fireworks is located in Wappingers Falls.  In addition, Mr. Petrillo recommends we increase the contract amount by $1,500 to allow for additional fireworks.

MOTION to approve Legion Fireworks for the July 3, 2014 firework display, at a cost of $10,700 made by Councilman Woolsey and seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.
15. WORKERS COMPENSATION:  Authorization to pay $85,000 increase on renewal
MOTION to increase out workers compensation premium by $85,000 upon renewal, made by Councilman Woolsey and seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.
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16. ENGINEERING:

A.  Quick Chek Release of Storm Water Management Security

MOTION to release the storm water security posted in the amount of $184,439.00 by the Quick Chek Corporation, as recommended in a memo from McGoey, Hauser and Edsall, Consulting Engineers.  Motion made by Councilwoman Greene and seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.
B. Balmville Estates:  Release of Performance & Maintenance Securities
MOTION, based on the recommendation of Town Engineer James W. Osborne to release the remaining security for Balmville Estates (Osage Lane) in the amount of $5,920 and the performance security in the amount of $7,080.  Motion made by Councilman Ruggiero and seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.
 C.  Meadow Hill South S.D.:  Relief Sewer


i.  SEQRA Designation and Determination


MOTION to approve the Resolution of SEQR Designation and Determination 



For the Town Board to Act as Lead Agency in a Coordinated Review and to 



Adopt a Negative Declaration for the Meadow Hill South Sewer District 



Parallel Relief Sewer Main Project: an Unlisted Action.  Motion made by



Councilman Woolsey and seconded by Councilwoman Greene.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved :  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.

ii.   Resolution Calling for Public Hearing


MOTION to schedule a public hearing in the matter of the Increase and 



Improvement of the Facilities of the Meadow Hill South Sewer District for 



7:00 p.m. on Monday, April 2, 2014.  Motion made by Councilman Ruggiero 



and seconded by Councilman Woolsey.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent 

D.  Chadwick Lake Filter Plant:  Approval of Final Payment for Electric Contractor 
     (Manganese Treatment Plant)
MOTION to pay the Electrical Contractor for the Manganese Treatment Plant at the Chadwick Lake Filter Plant in the amount of $3,927.59.   Motion made by Councilman Woolsey and seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.

E.  (add on) DELAWARE AQUEDUCT TAP WATER TREATMENT PLANT: Interfund      

     Transfer
MOTION to transfer $25,000 from the Water Department Interfund to the Delaware Aqueduct Tap WTP (6055.0200).  Motion made by Councilwoman Greene and seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.
17. RESOLUTION to oppose Central Hudson Electric Cost Increase
MOTION to approve a Resolution Opposing Supply Rate Increases by Central Hudson Gas and Electric Corporation, motion made by Councilwoman Greene and seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.
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18. RESOLUTION to Governor requesting manufacturers be excluded from Income Tax
MOTION to approve a Resolution to Request That Orange County and Other Counties in the MTA Region be Included in the New York State Budget Law Provision That Would Eliminate the Corporate Income Tax on Manufacturers.  Motion made by Councilman Woolsey and seconded by Councilwoman Greene.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion passed:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.
19. DATA PROCESSING:  
The following items were not considered in the order in which they appeared on the agenda:


C.  Purchase of Dell Desktop from Dell (Receiver of Taxes)

MOTION to purchase one Optiplex 7010 Desktop Computer for the Receiver of Taxes office 

used to print sewer and water bills from Dell Inc. in the amount of $900.00, with the funds to 

be taken from the following accounts:  Water (8340.0200) $450.00 and Sewer (8130.0200) $450.00.  Motion made by Councilwoman Greene and seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.

A. Purchase of I-Pad from Verizon for Acting Supervisor
MOTION to purchase a Verizon I Pad from Verizon for the acting Supervisor in the amount of $629.99 to be taken from the computer account.  Motion made by Councilman Woolsey and seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.

B.  Purchase of Scanner from Office Depot for Acting Supervisor

MOTION to purchase a CardScan Team Business Card Scanner from Office Depot for the acting Supervisor in the amount of $384.99 to be taken from the computer account.  Motion made by Councilman Woolsey and seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.

VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.

Motion approved:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.

20. ANNOUNCEMENTS

Acting Supervisor Piaquadio called attention to the reproduction of the oil painting by Norman Rockwell on the wall of the meeting room which portrays an American citizen speaking out at a public meeting.  He said this personifies the spirit of the Town of Newburgh and notes that the days when the Town limited the speech of the public at meetings are behind us.
This painting is one of four reproductions of famous paintings which appear on our wall.  Town Clerk Zarutskie reported that all four were painted by Norman Rockwell and were painted during World War II to illustrate the “Four Freedoms” which President Franklin D. Roosevelt stated we were fighting for.  The Four Freedoms were Freedom of Speech, Freedom of Worship, Freedom from Want, and Freedom from Fear.  
The “Four Freedoms” were articulated by President Roosevelt in his State of the Union address in January 1941.  Ironically, Norman Rockwell attempted to donate the four paintings to the government for use as war propaganda, but the government was not enthusiastic about accepting them.  Instead, they were reproduced as the covers of the Saturday Evening Post over four consecutive weeks in 1943.  It has been stated that they are the most popular of all of Rockwell’s works.

21. PUBLIC COMMENTS

Peter Calvano of Kings Hill said it is a good idea that we now ask department heads to report at Town Board meetings regarding developments in their departments.
William Fetter of Rockwood Drive asked for a clarification of what exactly the audit (item 5) is.  He also asked for the location of the Baxter property (item 14A).  He commented that he believes agencies have 30 days to respond to a SEQR designation (Item 16Ci).  He also noted in relation to the resolution excluding manufacturers from the income tax (Item 18) that we are shrinking the pool of taxpayers.
Rosanne Piaquadio, spouse of the acting Supervisor, noted that he is so busy with his new position that she has to make an appointment to see him.
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22. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION to adjourn at 8:54 p.m. made by Councilwoman Greene, seconded by Councilman Ruggiero.
VOTE:  Councilman Woolsey – yes; Councilwoman Greene – yes; Councilman Ruggiero – yes; Deputy Supervisor and Councilman Piaquadio – yes.
Motion approved:  4 yes; 0 no, 0 abstain, 0 absent.

Meeting adjourned at 8:54 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Andrew J. Zarutskie, Town Clerk

